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I. STATEMENT

1. Pursuant to Decisions No. R11-0672-I, issued on June 17, 2011, and No. R11‑0687‑I issued on June 22, 2011, a hearing was convened at the Commission offices on June 23, 2011, regarding a pending Motion to Extend Deadlines (Motion) filed by Applicant City of Fountain (City).  Although the Motion was unopposed, the undersigned Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) did not find that good cause for the requested extension of procedural deadlines was established by the Motion.  The hearing was scheduled to permit the parties to appear in support of the Motion and relief sought.
2. Counsel for Intervenor BNSF Railway Company (BNSF) filed a written Statement of Position on June 23, 2011, which was made part of the record of the hearing on the Motion.
  
Counsel for the City also made a filing on June 23, 2011, addressing some of the points raised in a Motion to Vacate and Reset the hearing served by BNSF on June 21, 2011.

3. Ms. Lisa Hickey, counsel for the City appeared at the hearing.  Ms. Kathleen Snead, counsel for Intervenor Union Pacific Railroad Company appeared via telephone.

II. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION
4. On behalf of the City, Ms. Hickey stated that BNSF had issued a permit on June 20, 2011, allowing the City access to BNSF property for purposes of conducting soils testing.  This fact was confirmed by the BNSF Statement of Position.  The City will be able to perform the soils testing before the BNSF permit expires on July 20, 2011.
5. The issuance of the permit by BNSF moots the proposal in the Motion to extend the deadline for approval of the City’s request for access by BNSF to July 1, 2011.

6. Ms. Hickey further stated that the City is operating under severe budget constraints that have resulted in Mr. Duane Greenwood, City Engineer, having to perform multiple roles with regard to the soils testing project and the prosecution of the application overall.  The increase in Mr. Greenwood’s workload is the principle cause of the slippage in the schedule developed following the March, 2011, prehearing conference in this Docket.  On this basis, the ALJ finds good cause to extend the procedural deadlines as requested in the Motion.
7. Ms. Hickey committed that by September 2, 2011, the process of performing the subject soil borings, analyzing and reporting on the results of the borings by the City’s geotechnical consultant, having those results reviewed and approved by the City, and making the filings originally scheduled on June 27, 2011, in Decision No. R11-0398-I will be complete.

8. On behalf of UPRR, Ms. Snead provided an update on the process of performing cost estimates necessary to advancing the City’s application to at-issue status.  She stated that the estimate related to the construction of the crossing surface has already been submitted.  A consultant of UPRR is working on an estimate related to signalization in coordination with the City.  Ms. Snead represented that this estimate cannot be completed until confirmation of final signal preemption timings which she stated were not yet forthcoming from the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT).
  A third cost estimate related to the potential inclusion of earthwork to remove the subject berm cannot be undertaken until the City makes its filing on September 2, 2011.
9. Ms. Hickey stated that she believed that all of the signal preemption issues had been resolved, including appropriate approvals by CDOT, such that the signal cost estimate could be prepared.

10. Commission Advisory Staff has reviewed the filings in this Docket and determined that while CDOT has approved preemption timing proposed by the City on May 6, 2011, the following information is still needed from CDOT relative to signalization:
a) Is the specified signal controller compatible for gate-down detection;

b) Does CDOT approve the proposed change of signal head; and

c) Do the City and CDOT contend that the system should be designed with extra time for vehicle-gate interaction.

11. The City has the duty to move this application forward, including obtaining all necessary inputs and approvals from CDOT.  4 Code of Colorado Regulations 723-1-1500.  The original deadline for obtaining all sign-offs from CDOT related to the signal issues was May 9, 2011.  That deadline was subsequently delayed to May 23, 2011, pursuant to Decision No. R11-0449-I.  Now, in late June, the three questions identified in the preceding paragraph
 remain unanswered.
12. Based on the foregoing, the ALJ concludes that UPRR has inadequate information to complete a cost estimate for signalization.  The City will be required to furnish UPRR with the information outlined in Paragraph No. 10, above, no later than July 29, 2011.  The cost estimate is a critical prerequisite to getting the application at-issue.  Moreover, because the City’s geotechnical consultant will not be ready to present the results of the soils testing until early August, the City should be able to make use of the intervening time to work on the CDOT issues.  Thus, the July 29, 2011 deadline takes into account the urgency and feasibility of the task. 

13. UPRR will be required to complete the cost estimate for signalization by or before October 15, 2011.
14. If, based on the filing by the City on September 2, 2011, the scope of the application is changed as regards removal of the subject earthen berm, UPRR will be required to complete its cost estimate for such work by or before November 4, 2011.  If the scope of the earth work is not changed based on the September 2, 2011 filing, then deadline for the cost estimate for such work will be October 15, 2011.
15. At the hearing, the ALJ reiterated his desire to get this Docket at-issue so that a hearing can be scheduled and the application resolved.  The granting of this Motion represents the third time that deadlines have been extended since the prehearing conference in March.  The parties and their counsel are advised that any further delay will be viewed unfavorably.  
III. ORDER

A. It Is Ordered That:  

1. For good cause shown, the Motion to Extend Deadlines filed and served by Applicant the City of Fountain (City) on June 16, 2011, is granted as follows:

2. On or before July 29, 2011, the City shall make a filing in this Docket clarifying all issues identified in Paragraph No. 10, above, surrounding the preemption timing, signal head and gate down detection systems—including documentation of appropriate approval(s) from the Colorado Department of Transportation.

3. On or before September 2, 2011, the City shall distribute to Intervenors Union Pacific Railroad Company (UPRR), BNSF Railway Company and the Commission’s Advisory Staff a copy of a completed report setting forth the soils analysis based on the sampling conducted on the earthen berm in the vicinity of the subject crossing.

4. Based on the results of the soils analysis, the City shall make a filing in this Docket on or before September 2, 2011, stating whether the City’s proposal to remove the subject berm will proceed as set forth in the application or be modified.  If the scope of work related to the berm removal is modified, the City shall detail the exact nature and extent of such modification in the same filing.

5. UPRR shall complete and file its cost estimate regarding signalization of the crossing by or before October 15, 2011.

6. If, in the filing required in Ordering Paragraph No. 4, the City does not modify the scope of the application as it relates to removal of the berm, UPRR shall have until October 15, 2011, to complete and file its cost estimate regarding earth work.  
7. If, in the filing required in Ordering Paragraph No. 4, the City does modify the scope of the application as it relates to removal of the berm, UPRR shall have until November 4, 2011, to complete and file its cost estimate regarding earth work.
8. This Order shall be effective immediately.
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Doug Dean, 
Director
	THE PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF COLORADO


KEITH J. KIRCHUBEL
______________________________

                              Administrative Law Judge
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�  This filing was invited by Decision No. R11-0687-I as counsel for BNSF was unavailable to attend the hearing..


�  The Motion had fixed this deadline on September 9, 2011.


�  As noted in Decision No. R11-0398-I, CDOT operates U.S. Highway 85 at the intersection with Duckwood Road and therefore has discretion over the signal equipment and timing at the proposed crossing.


�  These same issues were identified in Ordering Paragraph No. 1 of Decision No. R11-0398 issued on April 13, 2011.





6

_1171191204.doc
[image: image1.png]Lo




[image: image2.png]





 












